
  

 

'The Minster Church of St Cuthburga, 

Wimborne Minster 

REPORTS PRESENTED FOR THE ANNUAL PAROCHIAL 

CHURCH MEETING 

Friday 26th April 
PCC Secretary 
6PM at Church House 

 



  1 

Contents 
Churchwardens’ Report 2018 ............................................................................................................... 2 

Finance ................................................................................................................................................... 4 

Rector ..................................................................................................................................................... 5 

Proceedings of the PCC ......................................................................................................................... 6 

Safeguarding .......................................................................................................................................... 7 

Partnership Link with Church Mission Society C.M.S. ........................................................................ 8 

Companions of St Francis ...................................................................................................................... 8 

Diocesan Synod Report.......................................................................................................................... 9 

Education Committee........................................................................................................................... 10 

Minster Environmental Group ............................................................................................................. 11 

Fabric Committee................................................................................................................................. 12 

Flowers ................................................................................................................................................. 13 

Friends of Wimborne Minster (Charitable Incorporated Organisation) .............................................. 13 

Fundraising and Events Committee ..................................................................................................... 14 

God’s Acre ........................................................................................................................................... 14 

Minster Greenbelt Group ..................................................................................................................... 15 

Home Groups ....................................................................................................................................... 15 

Lay Pastoral Assistants ........................................................................................................................ 16 

Minstead Trust ..................................................................................................................................... 16 

Mothers’ Union .................................................................................................................................... 17 

Minster Music ...................................................................................................................................... 18 

New Horizons Prayers ......................................................................................................................... 19 

Open the Book ..................................................................................................................................... 19 

Outreach ............................................................................................................................................... 20 

Prama ................................................................................................................................................... 20 

Publicity Officers Report ..................................................................................................................... 21 

Wimborne Minster Servers .................................................................................................................. 21 

Wimborne Minster Shop Report 2018 ................................................................................................. 22 

Sidespersons ......................................................................................................................................... 22 

Minster Strollers................................................................................................................................... 23 

Tour Guides ......................................................................................................................................... 23 

Tourism ................................................................................................................................................ 24 

Two by Two – Minster Toddler Group................................................................................................ 24 

Victoria Hospital .................................................................................................................................. 25 

 



  2 

Churchwardens’ Report 2018 
 

This is a reflection on the life of the Minster over the calendar year 2018. At the start of the year 
there was still a vacancy in the role of Rector, so the Churchwardens were sharing that role, as well 
as carrying out their duties as wardens. A major task was the production of the Parish Profile, post 
advertisement and job description, as part of the calling of the new Rector. 
 
We are grateful to the Governors of Wimborne Minster, to Archdeacon Antony MacRow-Wood and 
to the Diocesan Office for their help in the process, which resulted in the calling of the Revd. Andrew 
Rowland. We welcomed him and his wife Zahra to the Rectory in August. His Induction, Institution 
and Installation in September was presided over by Bishop Karen Gorham, who challenged us to spell 
Faith R-I-S-K. 
 
The fellowship owes enormous gratitude to our Associate Priest Suzie Allen and our volunteer 
associate priests, as well as many local retired priests who supported us throughout the Vacancy 
period. Many people supported the whole process through faithful prayer and in countless practical 
ways, all of which have been appreciated by the Churchwardens. 
 
We were delighted in June to attend the Ordination as Priest of Revd. Kevin Martin who trained as 
ordained at the Minster. 
 
At the APCM in April, Francis Vine stood down as Senior Churchwarden, taking on the role of 
Churchwarden Emeritus, and his place was taken by Peter Cook. We are grateful to Francis for all the 
work he put into improving Minster administrative systems, financial governance and staffing 
reorganisation and for his regular presence at Minster events, showing interest and concern for 
members of the congregation. 
 
Also, Mike Downton was succeeded by Andrew Patrick as Deputy Churchwarden. Thanks are due to 
Mike for all his service, and to Andrew for the way he has supported the wardens alongside Bruce 
Jensen and Richard Knott our Honorary Treasurer, to whom also, many thanks. We also thank our 
tirelessly efficient PCC Secretary Trudy Davies. 
 
Thanks are due to members of the PCC and of the Committees who work so hard for our ministry 
and activities, drawing in and offering fellowship to so many, fostering discipleship, caring for the 
fabric of the buildings and devising many opportunities for fund-raising. 
 
During the year, our Organist Sean Tucker ended his many years’ service, as did our Director of Music, 
David Gostick. We are immensely grateful for the contribution to Minster worship and musical life 
made by them both. In line with measures taken to make economies in staffing costs, a new role of 
Organist and Director of the Choirs was created, and in December Colin Davey was appointed. We 
thank Peter Cook for his overseeing of the music and Sam Hanson for his work as temporary organist 
until Colin’s arrival. 
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Churchwardens’ Report 2018 - continued 

 
In September our Parish Secretary Penny Baxter retired, as did her husband Jerry, who had for some 
time cleaned Church House.  We were delighted to welcome Jane MacCaig to the post in October. 
Already she has impressed by her speed in adapting to Minster ways and her readiness to help, all 
with a cheerful smile. 
 
We continued to support our chosen charities through regular giving, special events, focus weekends 
[for CMS, The Children’s Society and Pramacare] and the Minster Green Fair. Lunch and Chat sends 
donations to the Salisbury-Sudan Medical Link and the regular Sunday coffee supports MARS 
educational work. We have continued to support the Wimborne Food Bank. 
 
2018 was the centenary of the Armistice which ended the Great War and the first enfranchisement 
of women. These were commemorated and celebrated during the History Festival in July, ending with 
a special service in the Minster. In November the Minster played a major role in remembering the 
Fallen of World War I and hosted special art displays by local school students, as well as a special bell-
peal and the usual services, which were very well attended. 
 
During the year, the church was awarded Eco-Church status at bronze level for its achievements in 
caring for the environment. Thanks are due to the Minster Environment Group who collated the 
evidence for the award and continued their work with the congregation to improve awareness of 
environmental issues. 
Improvements continue to be made in our compliance with Safeguarding and Data Protection 
procedures, and we are grateful to Jane Davidson, Donna Gosney and Barry Glazier for their work in 
these areas. 
As Administrative Assistant, Donna has also improved staff training in Health and Safety. 
 
Special thanks are again due to “The Friends of Wimborne Minster” for the way in which they 
continue to raise awareness of the Minster by promoting social events and for providing financial 
assistance when the need arises. The Minster Shop, as Wimborne Minster Ltd, underwent a major 
overhaul, being re-launched in August. Turnover and profits have increased appreciably as a result 
and we are grateful for the funds that have accrued to the Minster from trading profits. Special thanks 
go to Donna Gosney, her husband and family members, and all the volunteers who support the 
Minster through the shop. 
 
The magnificent Minster building continues to be a focus for public worship and private devotion and 
those who visit it continue to enjoy its architectural and cultural significance.  We offer a warm 
welcome to all, in recognition of the abounding love of God. 
It is humbling to realise that a report like this can offer only a summary of the many events that have 
occurred during the year. We are particularly grateful for the hard work of our Rector, Associate 
Priest, Retired Clergy, Parish Staff, volunteers and members of the congregation. All have led and 
inspired us to live as witnesses to Christ’s love in the world. 
De Ashton 
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Finance 
 
This was the year that we were forced to address the problem of not being able to pay our full Parish 
Share. The expense of running a ‘Greater Church’, with all that entails in extended opening hours, 
extra services, salaries and much more, means that once the essential costs have been covered there 
is not enough to give the diocese what they request. The Minster is fortunate in having some Trusts 
that make substantial contributions to both the cost of the music and to repairs/fabric/heating for 
the building, but under the rules of the Charity Commission are not available to cover operating costs. 
By the end of 2018 we were nearly £70,000 in debt to Salisbury so, unsurprisingly, earlier this year, 
after consultation with the Archdeacon, we were required to address the issue: in return for a 
reduction in Parish Share over the next three years in (recognising our unique situation) we now have 
to pay what they request or face the possibility of their not being able to continue to fund the present 
level of stipendiary posts. 
 
The churchwardens and others looked closely at where savings could be made.  The music costs had 
to be brought within the available grant from the Barnes Trust. This meant combining the two 
salaried positions of Director of Music and Organist into one new post with slightly fewer hours and 
then employing a second organist on an ad hoc basis, as required.  We are now through that difficult 
process; we have a new ‘Organist and Director of Choirs’ and the future of music at the Minster looks 
promising. 
 
We continue to seek to reduce costs. Controlling costs is one part of the solution, but we also need 
to increase our income. The two other Greater Churches in the diocese make substantial amounts 
from their cafeteria and shop. The former is something we also aspire to but is some years off; but 
the shop has been revamped and the early signs are positive. A contactless giving system aimed 
principally at visitors, but also available at services, is in its early stages and needs tweaking; but, 
again, there has been some improvement in donations. Trials of the Parish Giving Scheme are part of 
the programme to increase our stewardship giving and are, too, showing shoots of recovery; and 
asking schools and others to donate 50% of their Christmas collection to the Minster also helps.  
 
Large numbers of people continue to give generously of their time and money and a balanced budget 
for 2019 suggests that we can be optimistic that the worst is over. However, we have ambitious plans 
(both spiritual and bricks and mortar) which will need funding, so we must continue to work hard, be 
generous and pray that our plans will be met.  The PCC intends to run a Stewardship Campaign later 
this year – to address legacy giving as well as regular giving. 
Richard Knott – Treasurer 
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Rector 
 
Having answered God’s call to become Rector of St Cuthburga’s, Wimborne Minster, I was Instituted, 
Inducted and Installed on 5th September 2018.  This report thus covers my initial three months.  
 
Firstly, Zahra and I thank you for your warm and gracious welcome and for all who contributed to 
making it such a wonderful occasion for all of us.   
 
My initial months have been spent in getting to know parishioners and the parishes.  I have arranged 
to spend one Sunday in five visiting one of the Northern Villages for their Parish Communion Service.  
The rest of my time is at The Minster.  I have asked my colleague Revd. Suzie Allen to take 
responsibility for the villages – enabling people know who their ‘vicar’ is.   
 
The Benefice benefits from the support of Associate Clergy, Reverends Heather Waldsax, Elise & 
Michael Harding and Bill French.  Alan Davies asked to be ‘relieved from duty’ and presided at his last 
Communion Service at St Margaret’s on Friday 7th December.  There was a wonderful party to say 
thank you to him and Barbara for eighteen years of priestly service here.  Revd. Dr. Brenda Gibson, 
sadly, remained on sick leave but I was pleased to share communion with her on Christmas Day. I am 
also grateful to all LLMs/LWLs and LPAs – quite a team.  Jane Davidson, Safeguarding Representative 
also met with me for the handover. 
 
I was welcomed as a Governor of the possessions, revenues and goods of the Free Grammar School 
of Queen Elizabeth.  I also took up the Rector’s role as Foundation Governor of Queen Elizabeth 
Secondary School.  There are several other trusteeships that I have taken up as rector. 
 
I attempted to attend every meeting, service and happening in church and around Wimborne 
Minster.  Notable events were Harvest and the Supper at the Allendale Centre, the Remembrance 
Sunday Services also marking the centenary of the end of The Great War 1914-18, Advent Sunday 
with its ‘moving liturgy’, and then the many carol services and Christmas festivities.  I appeared on 
the balcony at The Kings Arms in the Town Square as 2018 drew to a close to bless the crowds. 
 
I instituted a ‘Great Chapter Meeting’ on first Tuesdays, monthly, to organise the presiding Rota’s. I 
have made a few changes to the pattern of worship at The Minster and invited all to share in Morning 
and Evening Prayer said daily in the crypt. 
 
Often with the change of incumbent there is a change of personnel.  I led the parish in saying farewell 
and thank you to; - Organist, Sean Tucker on 9th September, Director of Music, David Gostick, on 9th 
December.  Peter Cook and Sam Hanson stepped into the gap musically and saw us through. Parish 
Office Secretary, Penny Baxter, retired (as did Gerry) and we welcomed Jane MacCaig in November. 
Also, PCC Secretary Trudy asked us to find a replacement by APCM 2019. 
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Rector - Continued  

 
My sincere thanks go to all who took on extra responsibilities during the interregnum.  This was 
especially taxing on Suzie, Francis and De.  Bless you!  It has been a joy to work with De, Peter, 
Andrew, Bruce and Richard – the Standing Committee.  Thanks also to staff, John, Ashley, Donna and 
Karen, and all the many volunteers who support the totality of the Minster – a Great Church it is.  
Thank you ‘Team Wimborne’! 
 
I chaired the November PCC meeting and called the parish to a Vision Day in 2019 to consider our 
future – which with the divine assistance of God’s Holy Spirit is an exciting prospect indeed. 
Andrew JW Rowland (Rev) - Rector 
 
 
 

Proceedings of the PCC 
 
The PCC met six times during the year, each meeting beginning with the lighting of the Diocesan 
candle and prayer. The first meeting of the “new year”, in May, was preceded by a service of Holy 
Communion in the Minster. 
 
Some guests were welcomed to address the PCC:  Andrew Curtis and Peter Cook (Organ/Music 
Appeal); Simon Knight (Lux Lucis: lighting project) 
Regular reports were received from the sub-committees and Deanery and Diocesan Synod 
representatives.  Mr. Richard Knott, Hon. Treasurer, kept the PCC up-to-date on financial matters 
and was instrumental in introducing a system for Contactless Giving. 
 
Business transacted during PCC meetings included: - 

¶ Legal requirements – Safeguarding, GDPR, a Complaints Policy, approvals for LPAs, Chalice 
Administrators and a school Foundation Governor 

¶ Interregnum matters 

¶ Fairtrade 

¶ Sunday parking charges 

¶ The back of the Nave 

¶  “One-way” manoeuvres to and from the High Altar at the 9.45 Eucharist  
 
Chairmanship of the PCC during the interregnum was held by Mrs. De Ashton: the PCC owe a huge 
debt of gratitude to De and to Mr. Francis Vine, who stood down as Churchwarden at the APCM.  The 
PCC welcomed Mr. Peter Cook as Churchwarden, together with Mr. Andrew Patrick and Mr. Bruce 
Jensen, Deputy Wardens.  The PCC has appreciated the hard work and dedication of all the Wardens.  
The PCC was pleased to welcome the new Rector, Revd. Andrew Rowland in September.   
Trudy Davies, Hon. Secretary, PCC, November 2008 – January 2019  
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Safeguarding 
 
“To act justly and to love mercy and to walk humbly with your God.” Micah 6 8 
The process for Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) checks is greatly improved.  These can be done 
online or Jane Davidson, Parish Safeguarding Representative (PSR) is able to complete these for 
applicants who have difficulty accessing the online applications.   
 
Safeguarding Training in CO and C1 now available on line through Salisbury Diocese on 
https://safeguardingtraining.cofeportal.org   Jane will provide face to face training, if requested,  in 
Church House.  These are also available for parishioners from the Northern Villages.   
 
We are working towards all PCC members and volunteers completing the C0 trainings and those with 
leadership responsibilities to complete C1 and C2 trainings. 
Jane can be available on Thursday 10.00 -12.00 in the Church Lounge for enquiries, DBS checks and 
support with online training.  De Ashton, Church Warden is Deputy Parish Safeguarding 
Representative (DPSR) in the event of Jane’s absence. 
 
Wimborne Minster has been a “tester” for the Salisbury Diocese DBS and Safeguarding IT Project.  
This is now “live” and it is now easier to track current DBS and renewals. 
 
I would like to take this opportunity to thank the Wimborne Minster congregation for their support 
and encouragement in delivering the Safeguarding agenda.  It is of great importance to ensure that 
our congregation and visitors are treated as Jesus would encourage us to do. 
 
“I believe that the safeguarding of children and vulnerable adults should be the highest priority of all 
parts of the Church, and that any failings in this area must be immediately reported.  “There are no 
excuses for shortcomings” Archbishop Justine Welby. 
Jane Davidson 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://safeguardingtraining.cofeportal.org/
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Partnership Link with Church Mission Society C.M.S. 
https://www.churchmissionsociety.org/ 
and 
https://www.churchmissionsociety.org/people-in-mission/phil-and-sylvie-good 
 
OUR MISSION PARTNERS 
Phil and Sylvie Good are at The Life Centre in Beirut which provides support to Syrian refugee families, 
many being vulnerable children. 
CMS Group Activity in 2018 

- Introduction of Phil and Sylvie at Minster Morning Service followed by presentations, 
discussion & fellowship at coffee and Lebanese-style lunch. 

- Attending ‘Sending Out’ Service at Blandford Evangelical Church and meeting with their 
CMS Link Group Members. 

- Return visit to Blandford for worship and fellowship with the CMS Link Group. 
- We maintain our contact and support through prayer, E-mail and bi-monthly CMS Partner 

newsletters. “Daily Prayerlines” booklets include a selection of serving CMS partner 
projects worldwide. 

- Phil and Sylvie are now settled into their placement and are successfully developing new 
and much-needed refugee support programmes. 

 
 

Companions of St Francis 
 
Some aspects of Franciscans enjoyed in 2018 
Easter: The significance of the cross: a moving exposition by Revd. Alan Davies including the discipline 
of following the 14 Stations. Wonderful display of John & Jenny Spratchet’s personal worldwide 
collection of crosses. 
Alison Francis from the Minster Environmental Group, whom we were delighted to support at the 
Green Weekend.  We look forward to a Creationtide event in Autumn 2019. 
Day of Prayer at Hilfield Friary with Clark Berge, new Guardian & Former Minister General of 
Franciscan provinces. 
John & Jenny Spratchet’s excellent illustrated talk with Francis in Assisi 2018. 
October meeting; A warm welcome to out new Rector & his wife – who will speak in March meeting. 
Consistent wise guidance from Revd. Alan Davies, latest was a paper on “Letting Go”. 
Praying for the future of the Society of St Francis, actively seeking a link with a young Franciscan 
group in Wendell Park, West London set up late in 2018 to live together for a year under a rule of life 
set up by brother Sam. 
We meet at St Margaret’s Chapel (by Wimborne Hospital) second Wednesday of the month at 2:30 
for an hour or so with refreshments thereafter.  All are most welcome as we try to follow St Francis 
example of love for all of God’s creation. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://www.churchmissionsociety.org/
https://www.churchmissionsociety.org/people-in-mission/phil-and-sylvie-good
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Diocesan Synod Report 
 
I attended the 2018 Diocesan Synods on the Minster's behalf on 17.2.18, 20.6.18 and 3.11.18. Below 
is a brief snapshot of the main non-routine issues discussed. For a fuller report please refer to Synod 
Minutes on the Diocesan website www.salisbury.anglican.org. 
 
Bishop Nicholas highlighted: - 
Å the Praying Together booklet recommended for 2018 Lent, 
Å the need for safeguarding training to be prioritised, 
Å Bishop Justin Badi becoming the new Primate of S Sudan, 
Å the Diocese is in good health and has no appetite for managing decline despite a small, slow, 

steady reduction in Church membership, with 63% of people identifying themselves as Christians 
and 80% having visited a Church in the last 12 months, 

Å Salisbury's success in achieving numerous Eco Church awards and becoming the Church of 
England's first EcoDiocese, 

Å Pray, Serve and Grow is a 10- year framework, is going well and is shortly due for its scheduled 4-
year review (which will concentrate on the Grow aspect). 

 
 
Other matters included: - 
Å Synod focused on Children and Young People in Society Today, with talks from Prof Sir Al A. Green 

and The Children's Society and on the Social Justice Programme report with an address by a senior 
officer of International Care Network, 

Å Parishes were encouraged to hold Christingle services between Advent 18 and Candlemas 19 - to 
celebrate 50 years of Christingles, 

Å there is a major strategic review ongoing aimed at improving the Diocese's finances and Synod 
spent time listening to and discussing various associated reports - Share for 2019 increases by 
2.5%, and 2020 is likely to see a Stewardship Campaign, 

Å Diocesan Board of Education reported the opening of the first new Church school in the Diocese 
for 15 years, 

Å as part of the Cathedral Report it was noted that progress is being made with a 'Wiltshire Creative' 
initiative to help counter the adverse effects of the tragic poison attacks in Salisbury. 

David Steele  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.salisbury.anglican.org/
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Education Committee 
 
It has been another busy and productive year in the educational life of the Minster and there have 
been many exciting developments for all ages. Many thanks to all the volunteers who work tirelessly 
to provide the wide variety of activities week by week as well as outreach events such as Open the 
Book and the hugely popular Experience Easter.  
 
New this year has been the inclusion of the Choristers in Sunday school activities, which is working 
well. Christmas brought the usual numbers of schools into the Minster for their carol services and 
the crib service was very well attended, including children from Two-by-Two and older children who 
had formerly attended that group. The removal of pews in the back section of the church has been 
welcomed as it gives a flexible space for displays and community activities. 
 
Some highlights of the year were: 

¶ Aspects of Spirituality Talks ‘under new management’ with refreshments provided by three 
of the home groups and the Wednesday prayer Group.  

¶ The introduction of Canford School 6th Formers helping out in God’s Acre and in the Minster 
itself on Monday afternoons as part of their Community Service programme. The link with 
the school is ongoing with further activities and art displays planned. 

¶ Art displays from local schools for the 100th anniversary of the Armistice, notably the 
beautiful butterflies from Allenbourn. 

 
Aims and projects for next year include: 

¶ A new drama and craft festival for First School Leavers in July 

¶ Development of Home Groups 

¶ Further liaison with local schools. 
Tricia Knott - Chairman 
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Minster Environmental Group 
 
 The Minster Environmental Group (MEG) monitors Minster activities with the aim of improving and 
reducing the church’s environmental impact. 
The members of the group are: Alison Francis, Derrick Powell, Elfie Mills, Linda Bunting, Mary Allen, 
Mike Lunt, Robert Pearce.  (We welcome anyone who would like to join us). We met six times during 
the year. 
 
Activities in 2018 

¶ Achieving the Eco Church Bronze Award 

¶ Providing information about Minster and local events through the Green Timeline on MEG 
notice board and the Minster website 

¶ Continuing to monitor the Minster’s energy usage and carbon footprint. 

¶ Encouraged the PCC to switch to a ‘green’ electricity supplier 

¶ Working with the Fabric Committee on matters where there are environmental concerns 

¶ Joining with the God’s Acre team to hold a RSPB Bird Watch in God’s Acre in January 

¶ Working with the Minster staff and congregation to improve waste and recycling 

¶ Giving ‘Seeds for Harvest’ in the spring for people to grow flowers and vegetables for 
Harvest 

¶ Promoting ‘Creationtide’ emails sent by EcoChurch South West 
 

¶ Planning and/or taking part in community events during the year:  
o January – Talk – ‘Wild about Bees’ 
o January - DEED networking meeting on UN sustainable goals 
o February - ‘Waste Not Want Not’ 
o February - Fair Trade Coffee Morning 
o September – Wimborne becoming a Plastic Free town with the Minster as a Plastic 

Free Ally 
o September - War on Waste Street Party 
o November – Eco Fair in the Minster. Supper and Talk by Muir Miller on Low Carbon 

Energy 
o Monthly support by MEG for Win on Waste collections in the Library. Recycling of 

print cartridges raising funds for MEG 
o Setting up quarterly collections of IT equipment for DonateIT which has raised 

money for the Minster  
o Attendance at South West Waste Minimisation Group quarterly meetings  
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Fabric Committee 
 
The fabric of the Minster is in top condition being able to do essential work and repairs as and when 
it becomes necessary.  This is due to the generosity of Benefactors who have gone before us in this 
Minster Church. 
 
The following is work which, during 2018, has been achieved, in progress and still in the 
vision/planning stage. 
 
Achieved: 
Conservation of the Governors’ Charter in the Chained Library and the Cuthburga Illustration in the 
Baptistery. 
Final works from the 2015 Quinquennial Inspection 
Alterations and improvements to the Minster Shop area. 
New hand dryers for the Vestry and Church House. 
General annual works including gutter clearing, churchyard maintenance, portable appliance and 
electrical testing, clock repairs, piano and organ tuning and repairs and boiler maintenance and 
environmental issues. 
 
In Progress: 
  Maintenance of churchyard, memorial benches and new litter bins 
  Two new memorial trees for the Minster green. 
  Environmental survey work in the Chained Library. 
  Conservation of the Beaufort and Courtenay tombs 
  New lighting and electrical wiring for the whole of the Minster 
  Investigation of the Minster stonework and murals and their origins 
  Work in the Bell Tower 
 
Vision and Planning: 
  Improvement to the Vestry kitchen and toilet area 
  Children’s corner.  Consultation on its use with the surrounding area 
  Potential work on the pathways surrounding the Minster 
 
My grateful thanks to the Fabric Committee members for their hard work and dedication in looking 
after our wonderful Minster Church. 
Francis Vine - Chair of Fabric Committee 
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Flowers 
 

¶ Flowers were arranged in the Minster throughout the year by our team. The Mothers Union 
kindly looked after St. George’s Chapel. 

¶ Seasons play a large part and govern our displays 

¶ Advent required only foliage arrangements and the Christmas Tree. 

¶ For Christmas we decorated the pillars – window sills and the ends of the pews, with foliage 
– Poinsettias and numerous red candles. 

¶ During Lent there should be no flowers, so only one arrangement was on display of dried 
plant material as our idea of the Wilderness. 

¶ For Easter the Minster was full of Spring Flowers. 

¶ A little fun was had during Harvest Festival when ‘Scare crows’ – ‘Harvest Mice’ – ‘Chickens’, 
eggs and lots of straw were used. A market stall, was made ready for gifts of fruit and 
vegetables, tins and packets for the Food Bank. 

¶ Many Wedding’s took place throughout the year so we tried to fit in with the Brides colour 
schemes. 

¶ The flowers at the High Altar were sponsored by several people during the year, who 
wished to have flowers in memory of a loved one or to celebrate a special anniversary. 

Christine Oliver 

Friends of Wimborne Minster (Charitable Incorporated Organisation) 
 
The Friends of Wimborne Minster is a registered charity originally set up in 1945 to support the 
Minster with regard to its buildings and its mission. 
During 2018 grants were made to the Minster for: 

¶ Books for Oasis Group 

¶ New Altar Cloths for St George’s Chapel 

¶ (Further grants were made at the beginning of 2019 for New Lighting 
Project, new flags and new choir robes.) 

Activities during 2018 included: 

¶ Valentine’s Coffee Morning in February.  

¶ A very enjoyable visit to Wells took place in May. 

¶ AGM Evensong - Canon David Price who presided and preached.  

¶ The Cuthburga Lecture was given by David Gostick on the music in the Minster during 
the 18th century, now available online.  

¶ November Tea party featured a Desert Island Discs from our new Rector, Revd. Andrew 
Rowland which delighted the capacity audience.  

Our goals for the future include sponsoring a series of recitals using the new piano in Church House 
and to continue and develop the work of the Friends further with regard to fundraising and legacies.  
 
We are actively seeking new members, so if you are not a member, come and join us now. We are 
also seeking volunteers who may wish to become trustees of the charity at the AGM on 23rd June. 
The Secretary (Peter Cook) will be happy to discuss membership or trustee duties of the Friends with 
anyone who is interested after Parish Eucharist on Sunday 28th April or can be contacted via the 
Parish Office.  
Peter Cook – Secretary 
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Fundraising and Events Committee 
 
Our aims and objectives: To oversee the regular fundraising activities of the Minster, develop a 
balanced calendar of events, and extend the Minster’s fundraising capacity, particularly to include 
visitors and the wider civic community.   
 
We held a Charlie Chaplin silent film evening, excellently organised by Bruce Jensen, raising £485; 
£180 was raised by another film showing during the History Festival.  Bill Tongue master-minded a 
popular visit of the Kenfig Hill Male Voice Choir, raising £1,250.   
 
The Minster Green Charities Fair, organised on a sunlit day by Jackie Leevers and Ian Grimbly, with 
support from Mike Dodds and many others, raised £3,200, distributed amongst the Minster charities 
and the PCC.  We are delighted that Chris Thornton and Anne King have joined the Charity Fair’s 
committee. A scouting party visited the microbrewery at Sixpenny Handley with a view to a formal 
visit this summer.  Rosalind Jensen ensured that the Minster took part in the History Weekend.    
 
We organised the hugely enjoyable Harvest Supper and Welcome to Andrew and Zahra Rowland in 
the Allendale Centre, financially supported by the Friends, so that we were able to donate £620 to 
Christian Aid, hopefully doubled by the EU.  Our indefatigable catering team provided hot dogs in the 
drenching rain after the Shoppers Carol Service.  We have conducted a survey among the 
congregation to establish what events really tickle their fancy.   
 
Finally, I would like to give my heartfelt thanks to Committee members for their enthusiastic support 
and encouragement. 
Barry Glazier.  Chairman 

God’s Acre 
 
A sale of cards in March enabled the God’s Acre team to plant poppy seeds to commemorate the 
ending of The Great War.  Fifty wild daffodils were also bought and planted. 
A new bird feeder was put up which has successfully deterred the rooks and jackdaws from stealing 
all the fat.  Stone slabs were laid under all the seats in the garden. The whole churchyard one first 
prize in the local Wimborne in Bloom competition. 
In September 2018 the God’s Acre team welcomed four students from Canford School, who came to 
work in the garden as part of their outreach project.  We put them to work at various tasks, and they 
were able to work outside until Half-Term.  After a tour of the Minster, given by Laurie, the students 
were presented with certificates and thanks for their hard work. 
 
God’s Acre had a stand in the Wimborne Green Festival held in the minster in October and Steve 
made nettle beer to offer to members of the public. 
Many thanks to the team for their support and hard work. 
Margaret Turner. 
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Minster Greenbelt Group 
 
The Greenbelt Group meets monthly to explore questions of social justice and ways of life in our 
changing world.  Our name comes from the Christian based annual Greenbelt Festival which is a 
celebration of the arts, faith and social justice.  Meetings often take up some of these themes, using 
a recording of one of the festival’s talks or panel discussions, or we may use other resources. During 
2018 we have explored issues which include ecology and economics, peacemaking, racial diversity, 
echo chambers, regret and re-imagined congregations. 
 
The Minster nave atrium provided a welcoming space for our annual Amnesty International ‘Write 
for Rights’ session in December when we wrote letters to authorities, appealing on behalf of those 
whose basic human rights are being attacked.  
 
If you would like to explore contemporary issues with us in an informal, open-minded forum you 
would be welcome to come along.  Details of meetings are publicised in the Minster newsletter. 
Rosemary & Mike Lunt      
 

Home Groups 
 
Refresh Home Group  
 
The Refresh Group has continued to thrive with fortnightly meetings on Wednesday afternoons. We 
now have eight members, which is the maximum that most people’s homes can accommodate. This 
year we have enjoyed reading some Psalms and are currently studying the Sermon on the Mount, 
which is providing some stimulating and unexpected areas for discussion.  
 
We have found that discovering the Bible together has given us new insights into familiar passages 
and very often challenged our perceptions and assumptions. It is always instructive to listen to other 
people’s ideas and interpretations, especially of the trickier passages. We also value the fellowship 
and support that praying together brings and look forward to our occasional social gatherings.  
Tricia Knott 
 
Barclay Home Group 
 
The `Barclay` Home Group, comprising of 9 members, meet regularly once a fortnight at each other’s 
houses.  We are an informal group basing our Bible Studies on the William Barclay Commentaries (if 
available) or other Bible Notes, each member of the Group taking it in turn to lead.  We have also 
had a session on prayer, quiet times and favourite bible passages. 
 
We are grateful to Steve Burrows for organising our financial support of Mamadu, who lives in 
Senegal and for remembering him especially at Christmas and his birthday. The Group hears regularly 
from Mamadu about his progress. We enjoy our various meals out together, especially our Chinese 
Christmas meal. The Barclay Group have become a `family` caring for one another at various times. 
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Home Groups - continued 

 
Peter Home Group 
During 2018 our group continued to meet in each other’s homes on Thursday evenings, 
approximately fortnightly, during term time.  We spent almost the whole year studying The Acts of 
the Apostles – quite a task, but very interesting.  Study sessions typically lasted just over an hour, 
followed by drinks and biscuits and a chance to share personal news, both good and bad – a very 
important time of fellowship. 
 
Representatives of our group attended two joint meetings of house groups last Spring, which were 
both useful and informative.  It was interesting to learn how other groups functioned and to discuss 
how we might work together and develop in the future.   
Liz Watson, March 2019 
 

Lay Pastoral Assistants 
 
The Lay Pastoral Assistants continue to carry out various pastoral matters – Home Communion is 
taken to those unable to get to the Church Services, visits made to those who are poorly, those who 
are lonely, for one reason or another, and those new to the parish.   LPAs also assist in the fortnightly 
H.C. at Wimborne Hospital, the monthly H.C. at Streets Meadow and Stoneleigh.   The Oasis Group, 
run by LPAs, continues to be especially helpful and sensitive to those who are bereaved, with monthly 
meetings well attended, home visits and smaller groups meeting together. 
 
Sadly, we have lost several of our LPAs this year for various reasons and I would like to thank the 
following who have been so dedicated to the work of an LPA in different ways, over a period of time 
– Barbara Burnley – Alison Francis – Rosalind Jensen – Wanda Winchester. In April last year at 
Salisbury Cathedral in an inspiring service all the LPAs were relicensed for the next 3 years. 
We welcome Vera Ricketts, who was recently licensed as an LPA. 
Anne Pollard – LPA Co-ordinator 
 

Minstead Trust   
History of the Minster’s Annual Fete ‘Plant Stall’   supporting Minstead Trust/Furzey Gardens is both 
long and close. The Trust and Gardens, based in Minstead Village in the New Forest supports people 
with learning disabilities across Hampshire, Wiltshire and Portsmouth 
Last year the Stall raised GBP700.00 for the Trust, a figure which we hope to better in 2019.   
 
These funds are very welcome indeed, play a big part in the Trust’s work, Vision and Mission.  Indeed, 
we very much hope to better our contribution in 2019. 
The Trust has a Christian foundation and our values are based on the belief that all people deserve 
care and respect and that we should care for others as we would want them to care for us. We 
celebrate the main Christian events of Christmas and Easter.   
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Minstead Trust - continued  

 
We are not an evangelizing organisation and welcome people of all faiths and none, aiming to 
serve whatever personal and spiritual needs people may have.” 
 
The Trust runs: 

¶ Day Opportunities Monday – Friday both at Minstead and the Portsmouth venues 

¶ Providing work-based life, health and wellbeing skills.   

¶ Parent Carer Support Group in Bournemouth 
These are invaluable in providing both skill and confidence in safe and secure environments. 
 

Mothers’ Union  
 
The theme for the Mothers’ Union in the Salisbury diocese for 2018 was ‘In Mary Sumner’s (Founder 
of MU) Footsteps’ and the 28 members in the branch here at the Minster tried to carry this out in 
various ways: - 

¶ We met twice a month – Corporate Communion at 9.30am on the 1st Thursday of 
each month in St George’s Chapel and on the 3rd Thursday at 2.15pm for our main 
meetings. 

¶ The meetings ranged from speakers about the Franciscans, the Samaritans and the 
Salvation Army to Wimborne 70 years ago and Working in London Hotels, and of 
course a party and Christmas lunch! 

¶ In December we joined with other MU groups in the Deanery for an Advent Carol 
Service at West Moors. 

¶ We continued to raise money for MU projects, particularly for the caravan at 
Rockley Sands with a ‘Soup and Pud lunch’ and the ‘Away from It All’ Holiday at 
Sidmouth. Clothes and cleaning materials were collected for the Salisbury 
Women’s’ Refuge. 

¶ Members continue to help care for St George’s Chapel by arranging flowers each 
week, giving it a dust and decorating it for Easter, Harvest and Christmas. 

¶ We served lunch and coffee for the two Marriage Preparation courses. 

¶ The theme for 2019 ‘Listen, Observe, Act in Step with God’ gives us lots of scope to 
carry on the work of the Mothers’ Union. 

Di Hiscock - Leader 
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Minster Music 
 
These have been changing times for the choir. Sam Hanson joined us in January/February whilst 
David Gostick was on paternity leave and ran the music alongside Sean Tucker. Once again, we 
enjoyed some special musical performances over the Holy Week and Easter season and our thanks 
go to David for arranging these. 
 
The young choristers enjoyed a visit to “Go Ape” in June but were back in time for the Friends 
Evensong. In July the Gentlemen of the choir joined members of Bournemouth Sinfonietta to sing in 
Bath Abbey. 
Not long after the new Rector joined us in September, the Alternative Choir was renamed “The 
Minster Voices” and continues to sing at the Eucharist when the Minster choir is on holiday, a service 
for which we are all very grateful. 
 
Sam Hanson played for the Installation of the new Rector, and due to Sean being unwell, 
Churchwarden, Peter Cook stepped in to conduct the choir anthem. Thanks are due also to the 
Minster Choir, Minster Voices and members of the Villages’ Choir for joining together on this 
occasion. 
 
Sean left us in September and once again Sam came along on an occasional basis this time to help 
David Gostick, who subsequently also announced his decision to leave the post of Director of Music 
at the Minster. We would like to record our thanks to both of them for their service to the music of 
the Minster – Sean for 30 years and David for 13. 
 
As a result, a process was put in place to appoint to the new post of Organist and Director of the 
Choirs. We received a number of enquiries and following auditions the PCC appointed Colin Davey to 
the new post, which he takes up in March 2019. We are most grateful to the young Choristers, the 
Gentlemen of the Minster Choir and the Minster Voices for coming along to be directed by the 
applicants.  
 
Once again, our sincere thanks go to Sam Hanson who agreed to shoulder the responsibility of 
running the Minster Choir following David’s departure in mid-December. This was a bit of a baptism 
of fire as he was plunged straight into all the Christmas music. He rose splendidly to the challenge 
and the Carol Service, which was attended by over 500 people was considered the best for some 
years. Sam has been a joy to work with whilst being “Acting Organist” and has helped to maintain 
the Choral Tradition at the Minster and delight us with some outstanding voluntaries after the 
services. I should also like to record thanks to Sean Tucker and David Warwick for helping Sam during 
this period and especially with all the school carol services. 
 
We all wish him well in his move to London, but he has assured me that we will still see him from 
time to time. In fact, I have already booked him for a lunch time organ recital on 29th July 2019. 
Peter Cook, Churchwarden. 
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New Horizons Prayers 
 
New Horizon Prayers is held every Saturday morning in the Minster Crypt from approximately 9:15 
AM until 10 AM.   

¶ We start with the Gospel reading of the day in accordance with the Liturgical Calendar, 
followed by reflection, discussion and prayer. 

¶ Last year we welcomed Heather and Toni (Churchwarden and Deputy) who make the 10-mile 
journey from Winterbourne Stickland to join us in prayer on a regular basis. 

¶ New Horizon Prayers is an important weekly contribution to the overall prayer life of the 
Minster. 

¶ It is an ongoing reminder to our community of the vital spiritual work that must lie at the very 
heart of church life.  

¶ The work of the ‘New Horizon Prayer Group’ in offering these prayers individually to God has 
become increasingly important. 

 
We warmly invite members of the Minster congregation and others who wish to share with us in this 
important task. No one can claim to be an expert in prayer – just come and see and God will do the 
rest. 
Elfie Mills (LLM) 
 
 

Open the Book 
 
The Purpose: 
To present stories from the Bible in short drama form in a school assembly, with children taking part. 
 
Schools: 
Wimborne First School; approximately six stories per term. Beaucroft School Colehill; two stories per 
term, with the team from St Michael's Church.  
 
The Team: 
Sheila Soper, Sue Hatherley, Kevin Metcalfe, Michael Dodds, Ruth Atkin, Melanie Fawcett, Jonathan 
Scott and Margaret Stevens 
Bible Society's principal education programme, Open the Book, began 20 years ago in Bedford with 
a small group of Christians. Now 16,800 storytellers regularly take OtB assemblies in 3,099 primary 
schools. 
 
We are made very welcome in both schools, and there is never any shortage of volunteers to appear 
'on stage'. 
 
Having worked through several modules around themes like 'Trusting God', and 'Children play their 
Part', we returned to The Lion Storyteller Bible and started again with 'The Creation'. Some members 
of staff are brilliant at relating the message in the story to the children's own experience. The next 
challenge will be moving to the newly built First School on The Chase! 
Sue Hatherley 
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Outreach  
 
Our aim is to support people both locally and throughout the World. 
 
Core/regular activities 

¶ Weekly Lunch and Chat in Church House on Fridays (except for Good Friday and the whole 
of August) in aid of Sudan Medical Link. Where there are months that have five Fridays a 
donation is given instead to the Wimborne Deanery Yambio South Sudan Link.  

¶ Quarterly Holy Communion for the Housebound followed by lunch/tea 

¶ Production of cards detailing services at Easter and Christmas, and distribution throughout 
the parish 

¶ Refreshments for the Minster Fair 

¶ Support of Wimborne Food Bank. Sue Slydel, an Outreach committee member, is the 
Minster link person. Minster food collection taken weekly to the Wimborne Food Bank 
collection depot. 

¶ Regular Outreach committee meetings are held. 
 
 
Highlights of 2018 

¶ Average of 30 people attending Housebound events. These occasions are extremely 
popular and very much appreciated by all who attend. 

¶ £2762 raised at Lunch and Chat for Sudan Medical Link 

¶ Provision of refreshments at the Minster Fair – (£500 raised) 

¶ Grant of £500 received from the Digby Trust for the elderly of the parish. This was used on 
two occasions – lunch at the King’s Head (January 2018) and an afternoon tea at the Model 
Town (April 2018). 

¶ A free Christmas Lunch and Chat with donation box which was very well attended. £173 
raised by donation was given to the Salvation Army in Poole for their Christmas activities. 

 
 

Prama                 Contact: Prama Head Office 01202 207300 

 
Last June Prama had a stall at the Minster Fair for the third time – with a pink and purple theme and 
approx. £210 was taken – plenty of literature was available with information on the charity. 
 
In the autumn we had our Focus Weekend with a sale, refreshments and a raffle on the Saturday.  
On Sunday Steve Robinson CEO gave the sermon at The Parish Eucharist and generous donations 
were given, taking the total to approx. £700. 
In December the annual Carol Service was held at St Michaels’s Church, Colehill followed by tea in 
the Church Hall. 
 
In addition to core domiciliary work Prama operates over twenty clubs and groups across the area, 
many meetings at The Barrington Centre, Ferndown. 
Income from Prama ships provide PramaLIFE activities in the community.  Donations to the shops of 
furniture, clothes and bric-a-brac are most welcome and can be collected if required. 
Rita Harris – Minster Prama Link 
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Publicity Officers Report 
 

¶ My main aim is to try and make sure the Minster and all its activities are kept in the Public 
Eye. 

¶ Press Notices are sent out where appropriate both before and after events and these 
always include the Minster website, Parish Magazine and the Diocesan Communications 
Office. 

¶ Radio Stations are included in Press Release circulation and Television if the event warrants 
it e.g. the Pancake Race. Always also include the Wimborne BID. 

¶ Very often the Press are unable to cover an event but are quite happy to receive photos 
and reports which are hopefully then published. 

¶ Posters are produced for Special Services and Events and are put up on the Boards outside 
Church House and around the Town. 

¶ Each month the Parish Magazine is sent to the Press. 
Anthony Oliver - Minster Publicity Officer 
 
 

Wimborne Minster Servers 
 
Once again, I should like to record my thanks to our loyal Servers who assist at services throughout 
the year.  At present we have a total of 14 members, which includes Melanie Canham who has 
recently joined us. This is a significant drop from previous years and it has therefore become 
increasingly difficult to meet the needs of all services given that some members are only able to serve 
occasionally and at certain services or at specific times. It is especially difficult given that I try not to 
ask members to serve twice a day or on successive Sundays and even more so at festival times when 
there can be several services within a few days. Family commitments and holidays of course also 
have to be allowed for. Evensong has been without a Crucifer this last year and our grateful thanks 
go to Choirman Jonathan Hiscock for fulfilling this role 
 
More volunteers will be extremely welcome. Training which includes an explanation of why we do 
things in certain ways is always given. If you are interested, please contact me either at the Minster 
after a service or on 01202 526368.  
Chris Feltham, Head Server 
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Wimborne Minster Shop Report 2018 
 
The aim of our shop is to offer a service to visitors and locals alike enabling them purchase goods 
such as cards and souvenirs that relate to the Minster along with Biblical literature that they may find 
difficult to source elsewhere.  By achieving this we are able to generate a profitable income, which is 
contributed solely towards the up keep of the Minster. 
 
After several months of planning and monitoring of old stock, and with the help of Brie Logan I 
embarked on a shop re-fit in August. This has met with some resistance, but on the whole most 
volunteers have embraced the changes and enjoy the increase of foot fall through the shop.  
 
The new design hasn’t been such a success, and we will be introducing a 25% off sale on some of 
these items. We will also be taking up a stall at the Minster Fair, to increase takings and off load old 
stock. 
 
We are excited to be working on an art project with Canford School. The students have visited the 
Minster several times and have gone away to put together some new artwork.  We are hopeful that 
we will be able to use some of the artwork on new stock, such as postcards, tea towels, mugs, cards. 
 
Our sales are up from last year, which is encouraging, although the books are at the auditors our 
profits are not known at present. When I look around Wimborne and see the amount of shops that 
have closed, and with the clear uncertainty in the retail sector at present, I find our results very 
encouraging. 
 
We are looking forward to our new season, although our volunteers aren’t getting any younger, and 
recruiting new volunteers is very difficult. I am hoping as the year progresses we may find some new 
people willing to help. 
Donna Gosney - Wimborne Minster Shop Manager. 
     
 
 

Sidespersons 
 

¶ Sidespersons are on duty for all the Services on a Sunday and at other times throughout 
the year when the need arises. This could be on special occasions such as the Civic Service 
or indeed for a Funeral. 

¶ We currently have a compliment of 51.  This may sound a lot, but we could always do with 
more as this alleviates the need for people to be on too frequently. The particular current 
need is for help at the 11.15am services on a Sunday. 

¶ Although the Sidespersons duty is to give out the ‘books’ for the appropriate service it is so 
important that there is a warm and friendly welcome extended to all who step into the 
Minster be they regular members of the congregation or newcomers/visitors. 

¶ If you feel you would like to be part of the team which carries out this side of the Minsters 
Ministry, please do get in touch. The only requirement for being a Sidesperson is to be on 
the Minsters Electoral Roll. 
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¶ We are also looking for new people to take up the Elements at the 9.45am Parish Eucharist 
so again please do get in touch. 

¶ Thank you to all who have helped in any way over the past year with special thanks to Laurie 
and Margaret Turner and Jim Sexton who will be standing down at the Annual Parochial 
Church Meeting after very many years of devoted service. 

       Anthony Oliver - Head Sidesman 
 

Minster Strollers 
 
The Minster strollers exists to provide a companionable monthly stroll, not too far out from 
Wimborne, exploring local countryside.  Walks are usually on the last Sunday of the month, with 
variations, and not during the winter. 
 
The number of strollers varied between 4 and 13 in 2018.  We did five walks of around 3-4 miles 
apiece: covering Canford Heath; Stourpaine and Hod Hill; Langham Lakes and the Stour Valley; Holt 
Heath; Spetisbury to Tarrant Keynston and Tarrant Crawford. 
Sandra Thompson 
 

Tour Guides 
 
Last year was a busy one for the team of Guides. 

¶ Children’s tours involved Beaver Scouts – Schools and several visits from Chinese Students. 

¶ 1300 years of history in an hour proved a great success and we plan to offer the same tour 
during July and August this year. 

¶ The display of pictures of parts of the Minster, including some of the treasures of the 
Minster was much appreciated by both visitors and local people. We will update the 
collection of photos and offer it again this coming year. 

¶ Research has been on going as we continue to find out more about the types of stones used 
in the building of the Minster and trying to unravel some of the forgotten or hidden things 
of the past history. 

 Christine Oliver 
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Tourism 
 
The Tourism Committee met on three occasions during 2018 

¶ Members include the Shop Manager, Head Guide and Representatives from the Chained 
Library and also the Rector and Churchwardens (ex-officio). 

¶ The Committee’s aims are to raise public awareness of the Minster as a place of Worship 
and as a Tourist Attraction. 

¶ They also support the Minster Shop and its Manager and give support to the Minster Guides 
and the Chained Library. 

¶ They are the link with the other Town Treasures, the Priest House Museum, the Model 
Town, Walford Mill Craft Centre and the Tivoli Theatre. 

¶ They also liaise with other bodies in the Town particularly the Wimborne Business 
Improvement District (BID), the Chamber of Trade and Commerce and the Town Council. 

¶ They look after the Advertising in various publications including the Town Guide and 
 
Resort Magazine. 

¶ They look after the printing of the Minsters Publicity Leaflet and which in 2018 it was 
distributed for the first time by an outside body – ‘Places to Go’. 

¶ In 2018 a Visitor Survey was undertaken which had some very interesting and positive 
responses 

Anthony Oliver, Chairman, Tourism Committee 
 
 

Two by Two – Minster Toddler Group 
 
Two by Two has continued to meet on Thursdays 9.30-11.00am in the Church House hall. Our 
numbers are currently at about 7 or 8 family units each week. This means a group of 10 to 12 children 
with ages between 6 months and three years. The adults include parents, grandparents and 
childminders, of both sexes. We have had contact with 55 children over the past year. 
 
We have been very pleased to welcome the Rector to some of our meetings since his arrival, and his 
visits to the group have been much appreciated by the adults as well as the children. 
As usual we give thanks for the dedication of our coffee ladies (and our emergency stalwart, she 
knows who she is, who has responded to our emergency calls brilliantly). We are also pleased to 
report that two of our childminders who are retiring will be joining our band of coffee ladies. 
 
Finally, a thank you to all the clergy who have performed with children and (stuffed) animals at our 
termly services in church. It is lovely to have you with us.                                
Ruth Edgar - Leader 
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Victoria Hospital 
 
A Holy Communion Service is held every other Wednesday morning at 11am for any patients who 
would like to attend. Everyone is welcome. The service is taken by one of the clergy and assisted by 
a Lay Pastoral Assistant. 
 
We usually meet in the dining room if it is available, but sometimes we use the Day room alongside 
other patients who do not want to join us or are asleep or waiting for physiotherapy. If a patient can't 
leave their bed, we administer at the bedside or they can receive a blessing. 
 
It is a very special time spent with a few people who are ill or recovering from an illness. They like a 
chat and it is sometimes very humbling to hear their stories.  
Alison Watkins LPA 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 


